                                         CDIP Focus Team Minutes—April 24, 2015
In attendance: Dr. Johnson, Ms. Franzen, Mr. Edmondson, Ms. Hackney, Ms. Mao, Dr. Randall, Dr. Thompson, Ms. Cantrell, Ms. Moss, Ms. Dent, Ms. Wilson, and Ms. Barron.

Lunch from Gezzo’s was served.

12:50  Meeting begins with review of meeting minutes from January.  Minutes were accepted.

Ms. Moss shared information about recent and upcoming program visits:

     The National Chinese Language Conference visited the program last week prior to the beginning of their conference in Atlanta.  The participants included individuals from all over the world with backgrounds in education, business, and government.  They toured the school and visited the program, asked great questions, and were very impressed and involved with the students.  In return, Ms. Moss and Dr. Johnson attended the conference and breakout sessions last Friday.
     March 30th representatives from Fulton County Schools visited the program to observe and ask questions since they have gained approval from their district to begin a dual immersion program in Mandarin in their public schools starting next year.

     The Confucius Institute and Dr. Barfield will be returning for a visit on 4/29, along with Metro RESA. Metro RESA is developing professional learning opportunities specifically for Immersion Teachers; these will be offered starting next year.

Ms. Moss shared that the Kindergarten and First Grade teams have begun working on adding a literacy piece to their students’ day to increase vocabulary, fluency, and accuracy in pronunciation.  The team will work over the summer to decide how to fully integrate the Better Chinese materials next year.  This came about after Ms. Mao noted that the children still made some errors when speaking, Dr. Johnson visited another program and noted that their students were more fluent than ours, and Ms. Moss attended a conference and discovered that we were one of the few programs that didn’t actively use a literacy piece.  Dr. Johnson added that Dr. Barfield had already suggested materials to increase literacy and to assess literacy proficiency in Mandarin, and that some of the materials may be provided at no cost.
Dr. Johnson updated the team with some recent information:

  She suggested that going forward, students begin to address teachers and administrators in a more traditional Chinese manner by using their last name first, and then the Mandarin word for “teacher”(lao shi) or “principal”(xiao zhang) .
She reminded the team that there was a recent article in the Henry Herald  about the Chinese Conference visit, and an article in We Are Henry magazine that highlighted the program.
She shared that she believes the district will honor its commitment to fund the program teacher positions even if we experience an enrollment drop.  She also wanted the committee to be aware that the funding for the new C-PIP position for next year is under review.  Ms. Moss pointed out that we have already been discussing options to deal with natural attrition, and that she had visited several programs that experienced a need for creativity in staffing to sustain the program in upper elementary grades, but also saw in increase in interest in the lower grades as their program became better publicized.  Ms. Moss feels that we may have to be inventive with staffing at times, but that we should expect the same uptick in interest at the lower grades to help us sustain the program for the long term.  

Ms. Moss shared that in an effort to better serve their gifted population, she, Ms. Walker, and Ms. Wilson will be pursuing their gifted endorsement in the next cohort that is forming.  Dr. Thompson shared that they have had several very positive meetings with the parents of the five newly identified students for the gifted program.  She explained that in looking at each individual student’s needs, they had decided to have some students attend Ms. Bolling’s class for enrichment, and some will attend Ms. Slaughter’s class for exploratory activities.  She stated that parents were very pleased with the variety and creativity of service options that we were offering while still allowing their children to continue in the CDIP program.
Ms. Moss recapped a very successful Parent Night meeting last night.  We had the highest attendance rate since the meetings began with approximately 80-90 individuals present.  This estimate was based on the fact that there was no left over food and that we had to run more copies of agendas.  The parents seem to be committed to continuing the program and are becoming more involved in supporting learning at home.  Students did the best job yet with their presentations, and were very excited to show their skills.  Dr. Johnson noted that even the students who joined the program late were actively and accurately participating.

Coach Ed asked several questions:  

He asked about the availability of grants from the National Chinese Language Conference, but Dr. Johnson said she did not believe that was a part of the purpose of that organization.  He also asked if RESA could be a source for grant funding for the program, but Dr. Randall shared that the district actually helps fund RESA and that their function is more in the realm of professional development.  Coach also asked if Fulton County was getting state funding for their new program or if they had discussed any funding sources that we might also benefit from.  Dr. Johnson shared that they were not getting state funds, but were getting funding internally from their district.

Ms. Dent shared that with an incoming new principal, she is concerned about whether there will be enough passion from a new administrator to sustain the program.  Dr. Johnson explained that she has already spoken to the School Council members and Dr. Schmuhl to be sure that support for the program is a part of the interview process.

Ms. Moss shared details for the first CDIP field trip to Chinatown and the Chinese Cultural Center on May 15th.  Students will visit a Chinese store, visit Chinese Gardens, and eat out on their trip.  She will speak with Dr. Johnson about chaperones.  Informational letters for parents are being finalized and will go home next week.
Coach Ed also made several suggestions as follows:

He suggested that we start some form of currency exchange program to teach students about Chinese currency.  Dr. Randall endorsed the idea as also supportive of Social Studies standards and cultural awareness goals.  Coach Ed will further develop this idea in cooperation with Dr. Johnson.

He offered to match the monthly income from ice cream and slushie sales from his budget if slushie and ice cream sales could be removed from the cafeteria.

He proposed starting a Chinese store.  Ms. Franzen offered to run it, or Ms. Hackney suggested it would be a good BETA project.
Finally, he suggested using Chinese currency for students to purchase activities at school events like Spring Fling and Fall Festival, instead of using the traditional tickets.

As the meeting drew to a close, Dr. Johnson suggested that there be no meeting in May due to the pending change in leadership, but that there be a meeting with the new principal during post planning or during pre-planning to map out plans for next year and transition in the new administrator.

Dr. Johnson also shared that Dr. Barfield has decided to resign from his position as the co-chair in the state’s World Languages Department.  The new State Superintendent of Schools had decided to reduce that department to having only one chair, so Dr. Barfield has accepted a 49% position in another county to allow his current co-chair to stay in the remaining chair position.  The current chair is very involved and supportive of DES’ program.
Dr. Johnson ended the meeting by thanking everyone for their hard work and support for the last 2 years, and encouraged everyone to keep growing the program, to keep in touch, and to explore learning or visitation opportunities to help better the program as it grows. Her goal for the next 3 years will be to help grow a network in the southeast region of the country to support growth and development of resources within, and in support of, dual language learning.  She stated she will be back to visit, and invited team members to visit her new program in South Carolina.

The meeting adjourned.

